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Abstract 

Bezoars are uncommon conglomerates made up of foreign bodies like vegetable fibers, hair, inspissated/formula milk, 

semi-fluid medications or pills etc. in the alimentary tract of humans and certain animals. These elements remain 

undigested by the gastric fluids resulting in their accumulation within the gastrointestinal tract, most commonly the 

stomach and proximal portions of the small bowel. Presented here is an unusual case of giant trichobezoar due to 

trichophagia in the absence of trichotillomania in a 16-year-old girl who presented with a palpable epigastric mass along 

with symptoms of gastric outlet obstruction.  
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Introduction 

      Bezoars are a rare entity which is characterized by 
accumulation of organic or non-biological substances 
inside the gastrointestinal system [1]. They are found in 
less than 0.5% of patients undergoing upper 
gastrointestinal endoscopies [2]. Bezoars have different 
compositions, comprising from agglomeration of 
vegetable fibers (phytobezoar), hair (trichobezoar), milk 
(lactobezoars), stones, plastic, cotton, medicines 

(pharmacobezoars) and resin fibers [3]. Amongst all the 
bezoars, the chief type is phytobezoars, which accounts 
for 40% of all the bezoars and are more prevalent in 
adults [4]. Trichobezoars, which are concretions of mostly 
swallowed hair, form the next most common group. They 
are generally found in children and adolescent females 
with psychiatric and neurological disorders such as 
trichotillomania (urge to pull out one’s hair), trichophagia 
(urge to eat one’s hair), mental retardation, emotional 
disturbances and/or pica [5]. Trichobezoars occur in 20-
30% patients with trichotillomania who also engage in 
trichophagia [6] however, trichophagia and trichobezoars 
are rarely described in the absence of trichotillomania [7-
9]. We report an unusual case of a giant trichobezoar 
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associated with trichophagia in the absence of 
trichotillomania in an adolescent girl. 
 

Case Report 

     A 16-year-old illiterate female from a rural background 
came to the surgical outpatient department with the 
complaints of intermittent pain and fullness in the upper 
abdominal region since last 4 months. The pain had been 
increasing slowly in intensity over the last month and was 
now accompanied by nausea, vomiting, decrease in 
appetite and weight loss. Her personal, family, past 
medical and surgical, birth, developmental histories were 
all noncontributory. On her general examination, marked 
pallor and cachexia was evident. On abdomen 
examination, a large, firm, non-tender mass in the 
epigastrium was palpated. Laboratory results revealed 
iron deficiency anemia with following parameters: 
hemoglobin- 5.9 g/dL, white blood cell count- 
11,500/cumm, platelet count- 4,80,000/μl, MCV: 60 fl, 
RDW: 27%, ferritin: 20 ng/mL (normal range:30-400 
ng/mL), and iron: 18 μ/dL (normal range: 33-193 μ/dl). 
The peripheral blood smear showed microcytic 
hypochromic red blood cells. Rest of her hematological, 
biochemical and microbiological tests were within normal 
limits. An abdominal x-ray exhibited a large gastric mass 
and foci of intraabdominal free air. A computed tomogram 
of the abdomen revealed free air and a heterogeneous 
mass completely filling and distending the gastric cavity. 
The patient refused for an endoscopy and underwent an 
exploratory laparotomy with a transverse incision in the 
epigastric region. An anterior gastrostomy was done 
between two stay sutures. During the procedure, a large 
trichobezoar measuring 20 x 18 x 8 cm in size was found 
in the stomach (Figure 1). There was no intraoperative 
spillage or extension of hair particles into the distal 
intestine. Postoperative recovery was uneventful. A 
psychiatry consultation was sought and the patient was 
found to be suffering from pica since early childhood, as 
she had an urge to eat hairs which were thrown on the 
ground and stuck onto the clothes after combing the head 
hair, especially under stressful conditions. However, the 
patient denied pulling out her own hairs. Physical 
examination of scalp and other body parts did not reveal 
any evidence of alopecia or pulling of hair/short hair. Past 
history did not reveal any evidence of depressive 
disorders, obsessive compulsive disorder, other anxiety 
disorders, eating disorders, emotional disturbances, 
mental sub-normality and other impulse control 
disorders. Her family history of any mental illness was 
non-contributory. However, an appropriate counseling 
was done for both the patient as well as her family 

members. On one year follow-up, the patient is doing well 
and did not reveal any behavior suggestive of pica. 
 

 
 

 

Figure 1: Giant Trichobezoar reflecting the shape of 
the stomach.  

 

Discussion 

     The word bezoar comes from either the Arabic 
"badzehr” or Persian “padzehr" or Hebrian “beluzaar”, all 
of them means an antidote or counter poison [10]. 
Historically, bezoars from the intestine of animals were 
originally worn as charms. They were also incorporated 
into potions for use as antidotes and acted as remedies to 
prevent disease. The first exposition on the bezoar was 
made by Imad ul oia [11] and the earliest references on 
bezoar were made by Sushruta in India which dates back 
to 12th century BC [12].  
 
     Trichobezoar is formed as a result of hair ingestion 
either self-hair or from others and is an uncommon 
disorder in humans. It was first reported in 1779 by 
Baudamant [13] and the first surgical removal was done 
by Schonhorn in 1883 [14]. It was once the commonest 
types of bezoar and accounted for more than half of the 
303 cases collected by DeBakey and Ochsner in 1938 [15]. 
Nevertheless, since then several case reports and small 
series have been documented in the literature on this rare 
enigmatic entity [16,17]. Trichobezoar has several clinical 
and pathological features which warrant the attention 
from treating physicians. Its occurrence is predominantly 
observed in adolescents; nevertheless its incidence in 
children less than 10 years of age is on a rise [18,19]. 
Females with long hairs and psychiatric disturbances are 
more prone to have trichobezoars than the males 
[8,20,21]. Several factors are associated with trichobezoar 
formation like child neglect, abuse, mental retardation, 
pica, obsessive compulsive disorder, depression and 
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anorexia nervosa which in turn leads to trichotillomania 
and trichophagia [5,22-24]. Trichotillomania usually 
starts in adolescent age and results in highly variable 
patterns of hair loss, ranging from small undetectable 
patches of hair loss to total baldness [25]. It has been 
estimated that 20% of patients with trichotillomania also 
have trichophagia and 30% of them develop trichobezoar 
[26]. Nevertheless, few authors have also documented 
that sometimes there is no evidence of trichotillomania in 
patients presenting with trichophagia and trichobezoar 
[7,8]. Trichobezoar have also reported in co-occurrence 
with pica of infancy and childhood, which is a clinical 
condition without trichotillomania, as seen in our case. A 
person with pica often eats non-nutritive materials like 
soil, dirt, hairballs, ice, paint and sand, etc. It is usually 
seen in the setting of low intelligence; however, it can also 
occur in individuals with normal intelligence [9].  
 
     The pathogenesis of trichobezoars is still debatable. 
However, most of the researchers have attributed it to the 
enzyme-resistant properties and smooth, slippery surface 
of the human hair which makes it impervious to digestion 
and peristalsis in the gastrointestinal system. 
Subsequently, retention and accumulation of the eaten 
hairs in between the gastric mucosal folds occur, which 
result in the formation of a hair ball along with food and 
mucus [27]. The mass is usually black because of the 
acidic nature of the stomach that denatures the proteins. 
There is decomposition and fermentation of fat resulting 
in a foul smelling breath odour [28]. Trichobezoars are 
mainly confined to the stomach however, as the hair ball 
gets too large to leave the stomach, gastric atony may 
result. The growing mass effect of the ball can sometimes 
be sufficient to cause chronic malnutrition and iron 
deficiency anemia, like in our case [29]. Rarely there is 
extension of the hair ball from the stomach into the small 
intestine and colon. This condition is named Rapunzel 
syndrome, which was first described in 1968 by Vaughan 
ED, et al. [30] since then fewer than hundred cases of 
Rapunzel syndrome have been reported in the literature 
[31,32]. 
 
     The clinical presentation of trichobezoar is usually late 
and there are no pathognomonic signs or symptoms 
pertaining to it. Most of the patients remain asymptomatic 
for many years and remain so until the bezoar increases 
in size. Initially the patients may have anorexia, nausea, 
vomiting, early satiety, weight loss, epigastric pain, 
sensation of fullness and abdominal discomfort related to 
meals. Later patients may develop features of gastric 
outlet obstruction with passage of hair fragments in 
vomitus or in stools [33-35].  
 

     Proper physical examination reveals hair loss, halitosis 
or a well defined palpable epigastric mass which is mobile 
in all directions. Crepitus over the lump and indentability 
(Lamerton’s sign) are specific signs of trichobezoars and 
provide important diagnostic clues [36]. It has been 
estimated that only 1% of patients with trichophagia 
develop a trichobezoar [37]. Researchers have also 
mentioned that if the history of the patient fails to provide 
sufficient findings revealing trichophagia and 
trichotillomania, then this epigastric mass can be 
misdiagnosed as a tumor or splenomegaly and 
trichobezoar springs up on the surgical table as a 
surprise. Therefore, a high index of suspicion is required 
for detecting trichobezoars [5,27]. In our case, the patient 
had an epigastric mass and other symptom of gastric 
outlet obstruction. However, there was no evidence of 
alopecia and she didn’t reveal any history related to 
trichotillomania or trichophagia initially. 
 
     Other helpful indicators for detecting trichobezoars are 
laboratory investigations which usually reveal microcytic 
hypochromic anemia due to iron deficiency, slight 
leucocytosis and a positive test for occult blood. 
Radiological examination also aids in clinching the 
diagnosis. Plain abdominal films may reveal amorphous, 
granular or whirlpool-like configurations of solid and 
gaseous material within the stomach [38]. The 
ultrasonography (USG) has a limited role because the high 
echogenicity of hair and the presence of multiple acoustic 
interfaces created by trapped air and food create a 
hindrance [26,39], however, USG shows a typical 
curvilinear trichobezoar with bright echogenic band. 
Computed tomography (CT) is one of the best tool in the 
diagnosing trichobezoars. The image is quite 
characteristic, consisting of a well-defined, non-enhanced 
mass filling the stomach, with a spotted/ mesh like 
pattern due to air being trapped between hairs. CT scans 
facilitate evaluation of its size, location, and potential 
complications [40], on the other hand a mass with signal 
density similar to air is seen on magnetic resonance 
imaging (MRI) [41]. On barium meal studies, an 
intragastric mass with barium retained on its honeycomb 
surface is observed. Nevertheless, a definitive diagnosis of 
gastric bezoars is usually established by endoscopy. 
Furthermore, endoscopy of the duodenum is essential to 
rule out the possibility of Rapunzel syndrome as well as it 
plays a pivotal therapeutic role [28,42-45]. In our case X-
ray as well as CT scan aided in diagnosing trichobezoar. 
Endoscopy was not done in our case as the patient didn’t 
give consent for it.  
 
     The treatment approach depends on the size, location 
and the complications of the trichobezoar followed by 
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post treatment prophylaxis against further bezoar 
formation by the patient. Many complications are 
associated with a large eroding or obstructing 
trichobezoar which includes gastric ulceration 
/perforation /emphysema, obstructive jaundice 
/cholangitis, acute pancreatitis, intestinal intussusception, 
appendicitis, nephrotic syndrome and other 
malabsorption related complications like protein-losing 
enteropathy, iron deficiency, and megaloblastic anemia 
[46-49]. 
 
     Small bezoars may be removed by endoscopic 
techniques, chemical dissolution or fragmentation [50] 
while large bezoars are surgically resected. Surgery can 
be open or by laparoscopy. Open surgery and extraction is 
the usual mode of removing the trichobezoar as it is 
technically easy, have low rates of complications, 100% 
success rate and enables complete assessment of small 
bowel for other areas of bezoar [20,27]. Laparoscopic 
approach has its own advantages and disadvantages, 
though it improves the cosmetic appearance, has fewer 
postoperative complications, and reduce the hospital stay 
of the patient [27] but at the same time the laparoscopic 
removal of an entire bezoar is difficult without spillage of 
hairs into the peritoneal cavity [51], the procedure is 
complex with risk of contamination and overall less 
success rates have been observed [5]. Bezoars have a 
tendency to recur [52], therefore these patients should be 
regularly followed up [53,54] and the underlying 
predisposing condition for its occurrence should be dealt 
properly with psycho education, counseling, behavior 
therapy and teaching adaptive coping skills to prevent its 
relapse [55].  
 

Conclusion 

     Trichobezoar is a rare and a fascinating entity as it can 
create a diagnostic conundrum and therapeutic delay 
leading to life-threatening complications in an individual. 
It should be considered as an important differential 
diagnosis of anemia, abdominal mass and other 
symptoms of a gastric outlet obstruction in young 
psychiatric female patients. A detailed medical history 
with proper clinical examination are mandatory in such 
patients and the presence of trichotillomania should not 
be considered as an essential prerequisite for its 
diagnosis as trichophagia can occur without 
trichotillomania. An appropriate psychiatric assessment 
and care along with a long-term follow-up are 
recommended as a regular part of treatment to prevent 
its recurrence. 
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